
Academic Senate 
Agenda for the Meeting of 
Tuesday, March 13, 2012 

 
IRC 120, 10:00 – 11:50 a.m. 

 
 

1.   Call to Order and Roll Call 
 
2.   Approval of Minutes  

A.   February 7, 2012 
 

3.   Open Forum 
 
4.   Reports 

A.    Senate President – Douglas Haneline 
        1.  Conversation about meeting location, 2012-2013 academic year  
B.    Senate Vice President – Michael Berghoef 
C.    Senate Secretary – Melinda Isler 
 

5.   Committee Reports  
A.    University Curriculum Committee – Sandy Alspach 
B.    General Education Task Force – Don Flickinger 
C.    Student Government – Danielle Balmer 
D.    Senate Election – Barbara Ciaramitaro 
E.    BlackBoard 9.1 Update – Mary Holmes/Gloria Lukusa  
F.    Ferris First – Susan Jones/Don Green  

 
6.         New Business  
            A.    Communication Leadership & Public Advocacy Program - Alspach 
            B.    Online Faculty Evaluation Task Force Recommendation - Berghoef 
            C.    International Education Committee Task Force Recommendation - VonderHaar 
            D.    Athletic Advisory Committee Mission Statement Revision - Walling 
             

 
7.   Announcements  
       
 A.    FSU President - David Eisler 
 B.    Provost – Fritz Erickson 
 C.    Senate President – Douglas Haneline 
 
8.   Open Forum 
 
9.   Adjournment 



 

DRAFT 
 

Ferris State University  
Academic Senate Meeting 

 
February 7, 2012 

 
Members in Attendance:  Abbasabadi, Alspach, Baker, Berghoef, Boncher, Brandly, Ciaramitaro, Cook, Dakkuri, 
Daugherty, Dixon, Drake, Fox, Gillespie, Griffin, Haneline, Hanna, Isler, Jewett, Hoyce, Klatt, Liszewski, Lovsted, 
Maike, Marion, McNulty, Moore, Nagel, Nash, Nystrom, Prakasam, Reynolds, Sanderson, Stone, Sun, Thapa 
Members absent with cause: Lashaway-Bokina, McLean 
Members absent: Luplow 
Ex Officio and Guests: Cron, Eisler, Erickson, Flickinger, Heck, McKean, Teahen, Balmer, Blake, Johnson, Cooper, 
Rumpf, Frank, Steenstra, Bishop, Todd, Roman, Cairns, Edgerton, Nazar, Holmes, Dix, Thomson, Gogolin, Dedeaux 
 
 
1. President Doug Haneline convened the meeting at 10:02 a.m  and opened the floor for comments  
2. Approval of Minutes. 

     Senator Jewett moved to approve the January 10, 2012 minutes as written.  Senator Griffin seconded.   
     Motion carried 
 

3. Open Forum 
A. Leonard Johnson encouraged Senators to attend the SPARC meeting in the West Campus Community 

Center on February 14, 2012 at 3:00 p.m. The issue is student success.  The March SPARC meeting will 
be at 3:00 p.m. on the same days the senate and the issue will be student debt. 

B. Senator Alspach noted the Sports Speaker Series has an alumni, Gilbert Bransford (Applied Speech 
Communications ’99) who is a statistician for ESPN giving a talk on February 13th 7:30 p.m. in Business 
111.  
 

4. Officer Reports 
A. President Haneline welcomed Cindy Todd, Kendall College Senate President to the meeting as a guest.  

This was part of the recommendations of the HLC to improve communication between faculty at the 
two organizations.  

B. Vice-President Berghoef said that the task forces on faculty evaluation and the International Educator 
Award  were moved to the March meeting because of the full agenda. 

C. Secretary Isler had no report.   
 

5. Committee Reports 
A. Senator Alspach noted the number of proposals coming through as deadlines neared for Fall 2012.  One 

item on the agenda- Communication Program concentration, minors and certificates has been moved to 
the fall meeting while items are being clarified.  Some of the program proposals have policy implications 
which she urges Senators to consider and consult on with their UCC reps.     

B. Fred Heck gave an update on the outcomes process for the General Education Task Force. .  He has been 
meeting with the various colleges and meetings with FLITE and Business are scheduled for that week.  
He brought up on the screen a copy of a survey about the outcomes which will be going out to faculty 
shortly.  It asks whether the 18 outcomes are too much? How strongly do people feel about each one?  
One of the possible proposals is to have an intro 3 credit course about the outcomes and how they are 
achieved. Senator Nystrom asked if this makes physical education a requirement?  Professor Heck noted 
it could be put into a class like that, or the survey may help to determine the best ways to achieve 
outcomes- whether by a class or within a major.  Senator Joyce asked if transfer students would need to 
take the course.  Professor Heck said it had not been decided but probably not, since that would not be 
very transfer friendly.  Senator Nash said that he liked the 3 credit course idea which would help with 
assessment.  Vice-Provost Flickinger added that it would be good to know how long the survey takes to 
complete.  Professor Heck said 5-10 minutes. Senator Moore asked if with things like e-portfolios the 
program was moving to a student tracking of where a student was- which he thought was a good move.  
Professor Heck agreed.  Senator Isler asked if there was a deadline for filling it out.  Professor Heck said 



 

it would first go through University wide notices and then be targeted Senator Nagel asked if the data 
would be broken down by college. Professor Heck said yes. 

C. Senator Ciaramitaro, the chair of the elections committee, went through the forms sent to the Senators 
about the elections.  She is still looking for Elections Committee members from the Librarians and 
Counselors and the College of Engineering Technology.   Senator Nagel asked if the uneven number of 
election was a result of the change in size of the Senate.  President Haneline said that was largely 
responsible, as well as some resignations.   Senator Sun noted that the elector division appears to be 
inaccurate and suggested the numbers be checked before sending out the memo.  

D. Mary Holmes came to give an update on the Blackboard 9.1 project.  She provided a brochure which lists 
faculty mentors and training schedules.  She said that of 424 faculty, 126 are checked off and 106 are 
teaching in Blackboard in the Spring.  She described the variety of online courses available and said they 
are willing to work with anyone who “fails” the training.  Senator Griffin, who said he had been the one 
to ask the question, said that he was not worried about himself but about others who waited until the last 
minute to do the switch- not realizing the magnitude of the change.  Senator Moore asked whether all 
classes need to be switched by fall, or would spring and summer classes be available to be transferred at a 
later point.   Ms. Holmes said all courses remain on the system 1 year after last being offered in Ferris 
Connect. Senator Cook stressed that senators need to go to departmental/college meetings and say that 
this is a new system- it is not just an upgrade and faculty members who plan to use it need to allot their 
time accordingly.  Over 70% of courses are at least web-enhanced.  Senator Marion added that in 
addition to the Ferris training, there are online training courses in atomic learning also about additional 
software which could be useful.  Senator Nagel expressed concerns about making sure all 1100 courses 
get transferred for the “slow learners” like him in time.  He also asked whether or not there was a better 
version of the product to move to that might make it easier.  He also noted that while his trainer was very 
good, the consistency of trainers he has told has been unequal.  Ms. Holmes said that they were working 
to the best of their ability to keep training moving, some would not respond.  They do have a way to 
monitor who has been trained.  In the summer they will be moving to Service Pack 8 which will address 
some issues.  While Blackboard 9.1 is a Cadillac of systems it is not Vista, and people will need to adjust 
to what Blackboard can do.  Senator Maike asked how long past classes will remain on the server.  Ms. 
Holmes said for a period of one year, to answer any grades issues.  Senator Hanna asked how the 1145 
courses were identified.  Ms. Holmes said all courses taught in a LMS are in the Ferris system per policy.  
Senator Nystrom added that based on a policy passed by the Academic Standards and Policy Committee 
last year could have dealt with this issue of knowing who is trained.  Senator Dakkuri suggested messages 
be targeted to the faculty who have not yet done the training instead of blanket emails.  Senator 
Daugherty asked how accessible the files would be for transfer.  Ms. Holmes responded for a period of 
one year, on the server- after that perhaps not so much as they may not have an underlying system to run 
them.  Senator Marion said that with his experience transfer was not successful and courses in Blackboard 
worked better when built as new.  Provost Erickson commented that he understood that this was a major 
undertaking and he was committed to making sure classes offered in Fall would be able to do so.  
President Haneline added this was going to be an ongoing  report at spring Senate meeting. 

E. Student Government Danielle Balmer talked about a number of upcoming events including the W.I.L.L. 
conference and the MyFSU portal survey in FLITE.  The amendments to the document governing 
distribution of money have been finished.  The Finance Committee will no longer meet in the summer 
and the Entertainment Unlimited Board will be allocated funding in advance and become the official 
programming board. 
 

6. New B.S in Business Finance. 
Senator Alspach moved to approve the proposal.  Seconded by Senator Griffin .  Motion passed. 
   

7. Chemistry Package (New Course, New Concentration, Clean up) 
Senator Alspach moved to approve this proposal.  Seconded by Senator Ciaramataro.  Senator Dakkuri asked what 
this degree should be called to an employer and where would students go?  Program initiator Mark Thompson said 
that it was a B.A. in Chemistry.  Students could finish it in one year and apply to pharmacy school or elsewhere.  
Senator Dakkuri asked if Pharmacy would appear on the transcript.  Senator Alspach said that is generally a 
program decision to include concentrations.  Department head Frank said that was not their intent at this time.   
Senator moor asked how many new faculty did it require?  Department head Frank said that a biochemistry 
position was already underway and possible new physics professors might be needed.  But they were needed 
anyway because of changes in the pre-pharmacy requirements.   Motion passed. 



 

 
8. Insurance and Rick Management B.S., Minor and Certificates. 

Senator Alspach moved to approve this proposal.   Seconded by Senator Marion. Senator Drake asked if this were 
the same major that was eliminated a few years ago.  Department head David Steenstra said that this was an 
academic resurrection of the program originally spearheaded by Douglas Heeter and was driven by market 
demand.  Motion passed with one abstention. 

 9. B.S.  Business- Healthcare Marketing. 
Senator Alspach moved to approve this proposal.  Seconded by Senator Griffin.  Motion passed..   
 

10. Public Relations Program with Concentrations and New Minor. 
Senator Alspach moved to approve this proposal.  Seconded by Senator Brandly. Senator Alspach said she is 
grateful for the creation of the new minor.  Motion passed. 
 

11. Replace MS ISM with MS ISI. 
Senator Alspach moved to approve this proposal. Seconded by Senator Dakkuri.  Senator Moore asked what effect 
this change would have on partnering programs.  Program initiator Greg Gogolin said that it would actually 
enhance offerings for both the MB and Nursing programs, as well as the MBA/PharmD which only shares one 
course.  Motion passed. 
 

12. Course Caps Report- Provost Erickson 
Electronic copies of the course cap report (over 140 pages) were submitted to the senators and limited paper 
copies were passed out.  Provost Erickson said the data was compiled for the 2010-2011 school year and they 
looked at classes where the term cap was set over the Banner cap (in roughly 47% of the cases the caps were not 
equal).  The classes with larger tem caps were then placed in categories- a justified overage (faculty agreements) and 
other cases.  In the case of other- deans were asked to review all of those courses.  In many cases, these were 
simply mistakes and have been corrected.  Data will be collected again for the 2011-2012 year  
 
Senator Dakkuri noted that caps list term caps that reflect the course instead of by section and said this needed to 
be clarified.  Provost Erickson said this was an issue to be figured out at the college level.  Senator Marion asked if 
a cap was a college level decision. Provost Erickson said it would be the part of the normal academic process and 
the term cap should reflect policies for that institution.  Senator Nagel asked if there was an online section cap of 
20 and if so it is under review?  Provost Erickson said he wanted to allow for different instructional approaches.  
Senator Stone noted that her course sections were constrained by the size of Bishop Hall and that was not good 
policy.  Provost Erickson agreed that Bishop Hall had issues and said that it was observed by the trustees in a 
recent walkthrough.  Senator Nystrom asked what happened if the cap was in conflict with workload policies of an 
area and whether adjunct faculty had the ability to increase a size of a course which made problematic the issue of 
justified overage.  Provost Erickson said that he would like departmental policies to respect the existing course 
caps or follow the curricular process. Senator Marion said that at the recent Faculty Center safari they saw a 
classroom fitted for multiple camera sections which might allow an increase in size.  Senator Baker said that was 
hard to do without help as it lead to a burden in grading and review of projects. Senator Hanna said this had been 
tried in the past.  Senator Drake said that the percent of room capacity statistics were misleading- as they were 
comparing the size of a lecture hall to a class which was limited by an accompanying lab.   Provost Erickson said 
he was aware of that, and overall the information gathered showed that facilities are used effectively.   Senator 
Maike said he was concerned about determining workload on classroom capacity and building size.  Senator Moore 
made a comment that technology was great but people are still needed.  Senator Nash thanked the provost for 
providing all the data and creating the analysis. 
 

13. Announcements 
A.  President Eisler said that on Thursday February 9th, the state budget will be released.  He expects funding 

to remain stable although there may be tuition restraint language and performance based funding aid (but 
it’s unclear whether or not that is just a reallocation of existing dollars.)  He will be hosting a series of 
forums on student debt next week.  He remains concerned about the community college baccalaureate 
bill and urged people to contact Senator Booher and Senator Emmons.  Senator Baker suggested that 
Ferris use social networking to get more people to contact the representatives about this issue.  On 
February 24 is the Friends of Ferris dinner which is the Ferris political action committee.  

B. Provost Erickson said he looked forward to seeing Scott Garrison, the new Dean of FLITE as of May 1st.  
Airport interviews have been set for February 28-29 for the dean searches in Arts and Sciences, Allied 



 

Health Sciences and Engineering Technology 
 

11. Open Forum 
A.  President Haneline noted that there are many good events going on as part of the Festival of the Arts and 

encouraged attendance. 
B. Senator Cook encouraged those not attending the Friends of Ferris dinner to go to the Vagina Monologues 

on February 24 at Williams Auditorium. This performance raises awareness of domestic violence issues. 
C. Professor Johnson invited all to come out to Northland Park on Saturday February 11 for a Frisbee golf 

came which was co-sponsored by the disc sports club and Big Rapids Healthy Hearts Campaign. 
 

12. Senator Griffin moved for adjournment at 11:48 a.m.  Senator Marion seconded.  Motion passed.  
  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Melinda Isler 
Secretary 



 
 
 
 
 
TO: All Persons Represented by the Academic Senate 
 
FROM: Barbara Ciaramitaro, Chair, Senate Election Committee 
 
DATE: March 6, 2012 
 
SUBJECT: Senate Elections 
 
 
On March 28 and 29, 2012, Academic Senate elections will be held to fill the seats of Senators with expiring 
terms. You are reminded of the following: 
 
1) All persons elected in this election in the Colleges of Education & Human Services, Allied Health, Arts & 

Sciences, Optometry, Pharmacy, Engineering Technology, Business, University College, the College of 
Professional and Technical Studies and the Counselor/Librarian group will hold a two-year term 

 
2)   College Units: Full-time, Board-appointed instructional faculty from each college of the University who, for 

purposes of representation, shall be members of that unit from which compensation is derived. Each college 
shall be considered as a separate unit for purposes of representation on the Senate. These college units shall 
consist of the College of Allied Health Sciences, the College of Arts and Sciences, the College of Business, 
the College of Education and Human Services, the Michigan College of Optometry, the College of Pharmacy, 
the College of Engineering Technology, the University College and the College of Professional and Technical 
Studies. 

 
 Counselors and Librarians Unit: Librarians, admissions and personal counselors shall be considered as 

one unit.  
  
3) You may file a nominating petition or affidavit, countersigned by one other member of your unit by sending it 

to the Senate Office (CSS 208A) before March 2, 2012.  Nominating petitions are available from the Senate 
Office, CSS 208A, between 7:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. Monday through Friday or from your election officer 
listed below and will be available on the Academic Senate Webpage. You will receive from the Election 
Committee, no later than March 11, 2012 a list of those persons nominated.   
 
Your Election Committee officers are: 

 
College  Representative  Campus 

Address 
Campus 
Phone 

Allied Health Sciences Megan Dixon  VFS 303 3186 
Arts and Sciences Jim Nystrom  ASC 2021 5864 
Business Barbara Ciaramitaro IRC 222 3199 
Counselors/Librarians Melinda Isler  ALU 101 3731 
Education & Human Services Mischelle Stone BIS 506 3782 
Pharmacy Adnan Dakkuri PHR 105 2240 
Optometry  Dean Luplow MCO 231 2192 
Engineering Technology Keith Jewett SEN 405 2954 
University College Anne Marie Gillespie  ASC 3052 3660 
College of Prof. & Tech. Studies David Baker CPTS 616-643-5722 

 
 
 
 
 



Nominees, Academic Senate Election, March 2012 
 
ALLIED HEALTH – 1 vacancy  
 No Nominees  
 
ARTS & SCIENCES – 5 vacancies 
 Daisy Daubert 
 Ali Abbasabadi 
 Paul Klatt 
 Hengli Jiao 
 Cami Sanderson  
 George Nagel 
  
BUSINESS – 3 vacancies 
 David Marion  
 Theresa Cook   
  
COUNSELORS/LIBRARIANS – 1 vacancy 
 Christopher Richmond 
   
EDUCATION – 1 vacancy  
 Connie Morcom  
 Steve Amey  
 Brendan Callahan 
  
OPTOMETRY – 1 vacancy 
 Amy DiNardo 
   
PHARMACY – 1 vacancy 
 No Nominees 
  
ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY - 4 vacancies 
 Gary Maike 
 Chuck Drake 
 Jim Rumpf  
 Gareth Todd   
  
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE – 2 vacancies 
 Eunice Beck  
  
COLLEGE OF PROFESSIONAL & TECHNICAL STUDIES – 1 vacancy 
 Joe Joyce 
  
 

 



Academic Senate Report 
University Curriculum Committee 

March 13, 2012 
  
 

Type Title Action/Votes Concerns/Reasons/Updates 
MCC  
BUS  

STQM 270 Prerequisite Clean-up  Approved 
9-0 

 

MCC 
BUS  

MKTG 475 Prerequisite Clean-up  Approved 
9-0 

 

ND 
BUS  

Replace MS ISM with MS ISI Approved 
8-0 

 Approved by Senate on 2/7/2012 

MCC 
EHS 

Integrating Student Teaching and 
Seminar 

Approved 
9-0 

  

MCC 
AS  

History Education Major Checksheet Approved 
9-0 

  

MCC 
ED 

Revisions to Master’s of Ed. Leadership 
requested by MDE 

Approved 
9-0 

  

Cert. 
TEC  

Product Design Certificate  Approved 
9-0 

  

MCC 
AH  

MCC to Health Information Programs  Approved 
9-0 

  

NC 
EHS 

Creation of CRIM 112 & CRIM 113 as 
an option for a directed elective with 
CRIM 111 

Approved 
9-0 

 

Cert.  
BUS 

Integrated Marketing Communications 
Certificate  

Approved 
9-0 

 

Cert. Revision 
BUS  

Ski Resort Management Certificate  Approved 
9-0 

 

MCC 
BUS 

AIMC Bachelors Degree Revisions Approved 
9-0 

 

MCC  
BUS  

Delete CAHS 261 Dietary Manager 
Certification Prep 

Approved 
9-0 

 

MCC \ 
AH 

Reactivation of course “Environmental 
Regulations 1”  

Approved 
9-0 

  

MCC  
BUS  

MMBA: Renumber 605 to 505, 606 to 
506, eliminate 607  

Approved 
9-0 

 

Conc. Minor 
Cert. 
AS 

Communication Leadership and Public 
Advocacy program 

Approved 
7-0 

 On Senate agenda for 3/13/2012 

MCC 
TEC 

HVAC 342 Course Name and 
Description Modification  

Approved 
7-0 

 

MCC  
COB 

Music Industry Management  Approved 
7-0 

 

MCC  
AS 

Change Prereq’s: BIOL 300  Approved 
7-0 

 

Cert. 
COB 

Professional E-Commerce Marketing 
Certificate  

Approved 
7-0 

 

 
No business was conducted at the meeting of February 29 due to lack of quorum (weather). 

 
 



Committee Discussion Items 

I. The Committee was informed that concentrations and minors would no longer require approval from 
the Board of Trustees.  However all curriculum action is shared with the Board for information 
purposes.  The UCC Manual chart will be revised appropriately.   
 

II. The conversation continues about how to communicate more effectively with all parties involved in a 
curriculum change.  Specifically, DegreeWorks depends on the list of changes on Form A to begin 
their process, but this unit also takes into account prerequisites listed on Form F.  Check sheets (Form 
D) are essential for scribing a program (major, minor, concentration, certificate), new or revised, 
accurately into the Catalog.  It is critical that all three forms are consistent to insure this process is 
completed accurately, since different bits of data are addressed by different personnel. 

 
The Committee will continue to consult with all parties about how data can be accessed accurately 
from all levels of programs and about how all levels of programs can be reported to advisors and 
students. 

III. The Committee discussed the process for removing any deleted courses from check sheets and Degree 
Works.  Day will ask those involved with this program for guidance.  Alspach will ask Deb Cox to 
collect a list of all check sheets currently including COMM 200 or COMM 201 as options for the 
General Education Communication Competence (oral) requirement, since these courses were deleted 
some time ago but still pop up on check sheets. 

IV. The Committee discussed adding a query to Form A asking initiators to indicate not only any check 
sheets affected by the proposal, but also how the check sheet will be affected.  For example, the 
History proposal corrected the current check sheet where an incorrect course number had been 
associated with the required course title. 

V. The Committee discussed the challenge of appropriately advising students about course offerings 
when a course is listed for multiple terms in Banner.  Some programs indicate the semester a course is 
usually offered on their check sheets, and this practice is recommended.  However, advisors working 
with students to develop Academic Plans may not be aware of the pattern of offering for a course.  
The issue is that the system shows when a course can be offered, but not when the course will be 
offered. 

VI. The Committee learned that the APAO will be directing all programs to examine their catalog listings 
and to complete the procedure for deleting courses that have not been offered in the last five years.  
Programs will have opportunity to justify maintaining a course in the Catalog for future reinstatement.  
However programs will be cautioned that significant changes in the reinstated course will trigger a 
request for a New Course application.  The committee recommends that this request to “clean out the 
garage” include a request to update program and course outcomes/assessment plans. 

VII. Answering a committee member’s question, the chair verified that Certificates are “free standing” 
entities that do not require a student to commit to any degree program at the University.  The new 
UCC policy specifies that a certificate must include a minimum of 6 credit hours earned through 
Ferris.  An earlier question to the chair remains to be answered:  must a certificate-seeker complete 
the full application process with the University, or can a simplified process be established for 
certificate-only seekers.  Historically there has been an expedited process for programs to accept 
students into certificate programs.  On this issue, the chair will work with staff in the Registrar’s 
Office to have certificates and concentrations appear on transcripts as soon as they are declared, for 
advising and planning. 

VIII. The Committee supported the idea of hosting a campus-wide workshop to review the curricular 
process in light of the revisions in the UCC Manual effective in September 2012.  Alspach will work 
with Todd Stanislav in the Faculty Center to set up a workshop for department curriculum committee 
members and an open session for the University on Thursday of Faculty Week in August.  Hadley 
was asked to send the Senate-approved UCC policy and the working drafts of Appendices A 
(Procedures), B (Timelines) and C (Guidelines) to the committee members for their information and 



review.  Alspach and Hadley will continue to revise Appendices D (Writing Student Learning 
Outcomes), E (Instructions for Completing Forms), F (Forms), and G (Glossary and FAQs). 

IX. The Committee learned that a course offered face-to-face in one semester but fully online in another is  
        identified in the catalog by different course numbers.  The current policy is that a course exists as an  
 entity regardless of its method of delivery.  The only distinction between sections of a course offered  
 on-campus, off-campus or fully online is made at the department level, and is indicated by the suffix  
 added to the section.  For example, COMM 365-001 is offered on campus, face-to-face; COMM 365- 
 AGA is offered off campus,  face-to-face; COMM 365-VL1 is offered fully online.  But the course  
 outcomes remain the same,  regardless of method of delivery. There is no current identifier for mixed  
 delivery or blended offerings.  These sections typically list the dates for face-to-face instruction;  
 however, there is no guiding policy or consistency for this method of delivery.  The committee will 
 work with the initiator to move to the current policy for the course in question. 
 
          X. The Committee initiated discussion of the practice of updating the Catalog only once a year.  The  
 issue comes when changes are made to a program during the year which may result in harm to the  
 student who depends on the Catalog for program planning.  The issue was brought to our attention  by  
 Nancy Hogan, chair of UGPC. Investigation will continue.  
 

XI. The Committee appreciated the conversation about the UCC policy that provides that a Dean’s vote of  
 “no support” stops a proposal from moving forward.  However, there was concern that the Dean’s  
 rationale for not supporting the PPET proposal is more contractual than curricular.  The committee  
 also suggested consultation on the concern that there is an apparent duplication of courses from  
 another program in the proposal. 
 
XII. The committee discussed the process for revising checksheets when a course number changes, as in  
 the case of AIMC 300.  The paperwork to change the course number, including Form A rationale,  
 Form D checksheets (current and proposed) and Form F can go directly to Academic Affairs.  Revised  
 checksheets should be distributed to college Educational Counselors and the college Curriculum  
 Committees to facilitate communication with all parties ‘down the chain’. 

 
       XIII. The Committee discussed its role in responding to issues that are not curricular in nature.  We  
 affirmed our  charge to focus on curriculum policy matters, trusting that proposers have performed  
 due diligence on questions of resource and faculty needs.  The Preliminary Curriculum Approval  
 process (PCAF) is designed to address these issues. 
 
       XIV. The Committee discussed the ways in which UCC paperwork function beyond the proposal approval  
 process to ensure that data generated about courses and programs is as accurate as possible.  The  
 committee will continue to review and revise the Appendices and Forms in the UCC Manual  so that  
 initiators understand how the Forms function and are clear about the necessity to be accurate and  
 consistent across all Forms.  Specifically: 
 

a. Form A directs the scribing of courses into and out of programs in Banner and DegreeWorks  
 (MyDegree). The rationale for change needs to be reflected consistently in the listing of courses 
 affected in the proposal.  Initiators need to consider how their changes will impact not only their  
 own program checksheets but also any place in the University curriculum where changed courses  
 appear. We will add a “Comments” box under item 5. “Program Checksheets affected by this  
 proposal” so that initiators can explain the affect of their proposed change(s). 
b. Form D Current and Proposed Checksheets are used with Form A to load program requirements 
 into DegreeWorks.  As this Banner feature continues to “roll out” to enable students to chart their  
 degree progress, it is critical that initiators are accurate and consistent in making changes,  
 including noting prerequisites to upper-level courses. 
c. Form E New Course Description should be completed whenever a change in title, course  
 description or credits is proposed.  Initiators must check to ensure that the course title and  
 description on Form E are consistent with the course title and description on Form F, and that any  
 difference in title or description from the current catalog is noted appropriately on Form F.  In  



 addition, the 2012 UCC Manual will request that Form E include the Outcomes/Assessment Plan  
 that is scribed into the TracDat data management system operated at the department level. 
d. Form F Create, Modify or Delete a Course is the form that is used to scribe information about the  
 course into Banner.  It is essential that all information be complete, consistent and accurate to 
 avoid errors in scribing.  

 
 



Online Faculty Evaluation Task Force Recommendations to the Academic Senate 3/13/12 
 
The Online Faculty Evaluation Task Force (OFETF) has met since the beginning of the year and has the 
following observations and recommendations to report.  While this is not the first group to work on evaluation 
issues and the recommendations are not dramatic, we feel that what consensus we reached is worthy of action 
and in some areas, further study.  Our recommendations are informed by the realization that going forward 
more meaningful evaluation will be required by outside stakeholders such as accrediting bodies and financial 
aid requirements.  We also assume that in most cases incentivizing carrots are preferred over punitive sticks. 
 Our desire is to foster an evaluation system that serves teaching and learning improvements.  
 
Notable Trends at FSU 
In recent years there have been several trends that the committee identified:  more courses and more faculty 
evaluations are delivered online.  More faculty are moving toward the IDEA form and away from the SAI, mainly 
from entire colleges deciding to use the online version of the IDEA exclusively.  Also notable is the lack of 
uniform practices around faculty evaluation among and within colleges ranging from highly effective use to 
none at all.   
 
Moving to an online format has the positive effects of substantially reduced cost, increased confidentiality, 
reduced consumption of class time and a more rapid turnaround time for formative faculty feedback.  The 
challenge that we like most universities face is that, without any offsetting interventions put in place, moving to 
online evaluation generally reduces response rates.  Nationally, the two main methods for increasing response 
rate are building extra credit or other incentives into courses for evaluation participation (carrot approach) and 
withholding final grades until evaluations are completed (stick approach).   
 
The attraction to the IDEA evaluation from SAI is primarily the validity and reliability of using a nationally 
normed instrument, and for those colleges that use it exclusively, the  efficiency of supporting a single 
instrument.  This tool also provides feedback focused on faculty selected learning outcomes and produces 
guidance for improvement.  The IDEA also has a universal online version whereas the online version of the SAI 
is worded solely for fully online courses.  The resistance to using the IDEA form includes the perception that the 
SAI is a more benign evaluation tool, the extra time and effort involved in setting up the IDEA initially for 
individual faculty members to select applicable outcomes, the increased cost of a purchased instrument, and 
the sense that the SAI satisfies minimum criteria with a face value simple evaluation making it unclear what 
substantial gains a better assessment tool would accomplish.   
 
 

  



The OFETF has organized its recommendations into 3 groupings:  immediate, intermediate and long term.   
 
Immediate recommendations begin with housing all faculty evaluation activity in Academic Affairs with 
sufficient clerical support as well as identifying a “champion” of faculty assessment who could work toward the 
implementation of these and future recommendations for improving the process.  This would enable us to first 
“get our house in order” regarding assessment through a centralized office with sufficient resources and 
authority to fix administration issues of both the SAI & the IDEA as we move toward more online evaluation. 
 This may include and investigation of ways to create incentives to increase the trial use of the IDEA and 
tailoring the SAI online formats for enhanced, hybrid and fully online courses.  This would also involve 
determining an appropriate archival system for faculty evaluations. It was noted that any misuse of the faculty 
evaluation process should rise to Provost Office attention and should also be reported to the Academic Senate. 
  
·           
Intermediate recommendations involve encouraging individual colleges to consider the aforementioned 
trends and evaluation practices more broadly.  Colleges should conduct internal reviews to consider which 
instrument is supported by evidence of validity and best meets their needs.  Colleges should consider the 
faculty evaluation process as a whole with special attention paid to how faculty evaluations are being used, 
particularly as it relates to tenure and promotion.  Colleges should invest in training and supporting the IDEA 
and periodically search for better tools and methods.  The OFETF strongly urges movement toward more 
effective multiple measures and mixed methods rather than an over-reliance on any single tool of student 
evaluation.  Those for whom the IDEA has been particularly useful can share their successes in course 
improvement, faculty development and/or accreditation, possibly in collaboration with the Center for Teaching 
and Learning.    
·           
Long Term recommendations include big picture issues as we continue to search for better evaluation tools, 
best practice, and state of the art approaches.  This would include tackling the larger issues of creating a 
continuum of meaningful assessment across the university that actually produces outcomes of better teaching 
and learning.  This would include an analysis beyond choice of course evaluation instrument and explore how 
this information is actually used and what changes it produces.  It will be difficult to address the current 
cynicism in the student body if we cannot demonstrate that their effort is recognized.  FSU needs to be able to 
demonstrate how we utilize the data we gather for improving courses as well as identifying and addressing 
instructional problems.  This may include early education of students as to the potential advantages and 
limitations of course evaluation.  We also suggest engaging the Student Government leadership on an ongoing 
basis.   
·           
These are the beginning steps that this OFETF recommends.  The Academic Senate may consider using the 
Academic Strategic Planning Council to continue these recommendations on an ongoing basis in collaboration 
with the designated person/s in the Provost’s office and Institutional Research.  Additionally, there could be 
another task force convened to continue with these recommendations.  The identified point person in the 
Provost’s office can function as a more efficient central organizing office for supporting and coordinating these 
efforts.   


























































































































